
 

 

     2017 AIRSHOW SEASON 

NOW PLANNED, AND BOTH 

PLANES ARE READY   TO FLY    

     

Fairchild  

J2K-2 Forwarder  

Miss Cherie II 

Stinson  

OY-1 Sentinel  

Nasty Break V  

Old Dominion Squadron  
Franklin Municipal Airport 

32454 John Beverly Rose Drive 
Franklin, Virginia 23851 

 

E-Mail: 

OldDominionSquadron@yahoo.com 
 

On the Web: 

www.OldDominionSquadron.org  
www.Facebook.com/OldDominionSquadron 

 

 

!ǇǊƛƭ нлмт 

¢ƘŜ hŶŎƛŀƭ bŜǿǎƭŜǧŜǊ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ hƭŘ 5ƻƳƛƴƛƻƴ {ǉǳŀŘǊƻƴΣ   
                          /ƻƳƳŜƳƻǊŀǝǾŜ !ƛǊ CƻǊŎŜ 

CAF Col Al Karst shows finishing touches of work done on OY 

   As a result of much work by our operations, maintenance, and 
PX folks (which is basically all of our active members), we are 
almost completely ready for air show season.   Maintenance has 
been accomplished primarily by CAF Cols Buck Barrett, Al Karst, 
and Tom McNamara;  airshow attendance scheduling by CAF Col 
Mike Kuhnert;  PX restocking by CAF Col Karen Stout;  and CAF 
Cols Larry Stout and Bob Collette have helped in all these areas. 
Another activity that has really become a big help to us, both as a 
fun and financial activity,  is the monthly pancake  breakfast! 
Again, all of these folks, plus a number of others, including CAF 
Col John Friesz,  have  made this effort a major success! 
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Some ODS 2017 schedule  dates/

locations are still being finalized. 

All are subject to change as the 

year progresses.  Future issues of  

Taildragger will list updates.   

 

Squadron members who are 

aware of or have additional 

information about air shows or 

similar events within about a 150 

mile radius of Franklin 

Municipal Airport are 

encouraged to contact ODSô 

Operations Officer, CAF  

Col Michael Kuhnert, as soon as 

possible. CAF Col Kuhnert will 

follow up and negotiate ODS 

aircraft, turret and PX 

appearances with those events 

offering the most potential for 

the Squadron. 

 

The Old Dominion Squadron  

will need several volunteers  

to attend these events to help  

support ODS aircraft, turret, PX 

setup and sales activities as well  

as Squadron recruiting efforts.  

Contact CAF Col Kuhnert for  

more information and to sign  

up for specific events. 

CAF Col Michael Kuhnert  
Operations Officer 

 

 

2017 

 

 

EVENT 

 

FRI-SAT 

MAY 19-20 

Warbirds Over 
the Beach 

 Military Aviation 

SATð SUN 

MAY 20-21 

Airshow 
  
 

 Seymour

FRI-SUN 

JUN 2-4 

WWII Weekend  

SAT 

JULY 1 

Wings Over 
Crisfield 

 

TUES 

JULY 4 

Yorktown/
Gloucester Point 

Flyover 

 

SAT 

July 8 

The Class of 43 
Bay Aviation 
cookout 

 

SAT 

AUG 12 

ODS  
Fly-in 

 

SAT 

AUG 19 

Tappahannock  
Fly-in 

 

SAT-SUN 

SEPT 9-10 

B-17 Visit   Hampton Roads 

THURS-SAT 

SEPT 14-16 

Let Freedom Ring 
Airshow 

 

FRI-SUN 

SEPT 15-17 

NAS Oceana 
Airshow 

 

SAT 

SEPT 30 

Wings, Wheels, 
and Keels 

 

SAT 

OCT 7 

Virginia Festival of 
Flight 

 

SAT  

OCT 14 

Culpepper airshow  

SAT  

OCT 14 

New Kent Airport 
Fly-in 
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Old Dominion Squadron 2017 Operations  

 

 

LOCATION 

 

 

CITY/STATE 

FAIRCHILD 

J2K-2 

FORWARDER  

STINSON  

OY-1  

SENTINEL 

MARTIN 

  D O R S A L 

GUN TURRET 

  

 

AIRSHOW  

PX 

 

 

Status 

 

Military Aviation 
Museum 

Virginia Beach, 
Virginia ǒ  ǒ ǒ 

 
 

Seymour-Johnson 
AFB 

Goldsboro, 
NC  ƍ   

Unconfirm
ed  

 Reading, 
PA   ǒ   

Unconfirm
ed  

 Crisfield, MD 

ǒ    
 

 

 Yorktown, VA 

ǒ    
 

 

 Hummel Field, 
Virginia   ƍ   

 
 

  
 

Franklin, 
Virginia  ƍ ǒ ƍ ƍ 

 
 

  Tappahannock,
Virginia  ƍ   

Unconfirm 
ed  

Hampton Roads 
Exec. Airport 

Chesapeake, 
Virginia    ǒ ǒ 

 
 

 Wise, Virginia  

ǒ    
 

 

 Virginia Beach, 
Virginia  ƍ ƍ ƍ 

 
 

  
 

Hummel Field, 
Virginia ƍ   ƍ 

 
 

 Suffolk, Virginia 
 ƍ  ƍ 

 
 

 Culpepper, 
Virginia   ƍ   

Unconfirm
ed 

 New Kent 
Airport ƍ     
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 Old Dominion Squadron,  

EAA Chapter 339  

Cook Up Monthly Pancake Breakfasts  

 

 
The Commemorative Air Forceôs Old Dominion 

Squadron and EAA Chapter 339 of Chesapeake, 

Virginia cook up pancake breakfasts once again in 

2017 on the fourth Saturday of each month (except 

December). Each pancake breakfast takes place in  

the Old Dominion Squadronôs hangar at Franklin 

Municipal Airport (FKN) in Franklin, Virginia. 

Breakfast is served from 8:30 to 10:30 AM. The cost 

per person is a $7.00 donation. 

 

Pancake breakfasts are jointly prepared by the Old 

Dominion Squadron and EAA Chapter 339. Both 

organizations will need volunteers at the Squadronôs 

hangar each month to assist.  

 
 

 

2017 
 
 

April 22 
 

May 27 
 

June 24 
 

July 22 
 

August 26 
 

September 23 
 

October 28 
 

November 25 
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CAF Col Karen Stout has the 
PX ready to roll! 

This Seabee was in Mooresville, NC, not  Franklin, VA, so he missed the pancake breakfast! 

Photo by CAF Col Bob Collette 

Photo below by CAF Col Bob Halsey 
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Minutes of 8 April 2017 Squadron Meeting 

 
Staff Reports: 

 

Ŀ Unit Leader, Colonel Bob Collette, opened the meeting by leading members in the Pledge of Allegiance.  7 
colonels were present. 

 
Ŀ Minutes from Marchôs meeting were accepted as entered into the record. 
 
Ŀ Administration ï Executive Officer, Colonel Larry Stout, had nothing in particular to report. 
 
Ŀ Financial ï Colonel Collette reported on behalf of Colonel Tom Swartzlander.  Current financial figures are not available.  As of 
last month revenues on hand in the business checking account and credit card account stood at $6,578.  Minimum Cost Recovery 
Program (MCRP) balances from CAF Headquarters for the Squadronôs OY-1/L-5 reflected a balance of $5,139.  MCRP for the 
J2K-2/UC-61 stood at $5,610.  The $901 raised through the ñ12 Planes of Christmasò campaign will eventually show up in the 
J2K-2 MCRP account.  The minimum MCRP balance for the OY-1 is $5,000.  Minimum MCRP balance for the J2K-2 is $7,500.  
When MCRP balances fall below the minimum, payments will be required to CAF Headquarters (based upon hours flown) until 
the minimum balance is once again achieved.  There are currently 44 active members in the Squadron. 

 

Ŀ Operations ï Colonel Collette reported on behalf of Colonel Michael Kuhnert and indicated that the follow-
ing 2017 airshows are those that the Squadron tentatively plans to attend, either with individual aircraft or 
with the turret and/or the PX. 

 
 May 19-21, ñWarbirds Over the Beachò, J2K-2, PX, turret 
 May 20-21, Seymour Johnson AFB, NC (unconfirmed at this time), OY-1 
 June 2-4, ñWW II Weekendò, Reading, PA (unconfirmed at this time), OY-1 
 July 1, ñWings Over Chrisfield, MDò, J2K-2 
 July 4, Yorktown/Gloucester Point fly-over, J2K-2 
 July 8, ñThe Class of 43ò Hummel Field, Bay Aviation (cookout), OY-1 
 August 12, Franklin, Old Dominion Squadron Fly-in, PX, turret (Note: Now listed on the Social Flight website) 
 August 19, Tappahannock VA Fly-In (unconfirmed at this time), OY-1 
 September 9-10, B-17 visit at Hampton Roads Executive Airport, PX, turret 
 September 14-16 ñLet Freedom Ringò airshow, Wise, VA, J2K-2 
 September 15-17 NAS Oceana Airshow, OY-1, PX, turret 
 September 30, ñWings, Wheels and Keelsò, Hummel Field, J2K-2, PX 
 October 7, ñVirginia Festival of Flightò, Suffolk Airport, OY-1, PX 
 October 14, ñCulpepper VA Airfestò (unconfirmed at this time), OY-1 
 October 14, New Kent Airport fly-in (J2K-2) 

 
Ŀ Maintenance ï Colonel Buck Barrett advised that work on the OY-1 annual is well underway. Welding re-
pairs on the engineôs left exhaust stack clip will be undertaken by Aerospace Welding Minneapolis, Inc. 
(the same outfit that manufactured the J2K-2ôs new exhaust stacks).  After receipt and installation, compres-
sion checks and aircraft inspection sign off will be done at Shelby Performance Aviation in Franklin.  The 
two new stacks for the J2K-2 have been installed.  Its annual will be done at Hummel in September.  The 
transponders and ELT batteries for both aircraft are also due to be checked this year. 

 

Ŀ Safety ï Colonel Al Karst had nothing in particular to report. 
 

 
Committee/Projects: 

 

Ŀ Taildragger ï Colonel reported on behalf of Colonel Bob Halsey.  He requested that everyone remember to 
take photos of Squadron operations and e-mail them to Colonel Halsey at xnavman65@gmail.com along 
with any pertinent notes or observations. 

 

Ŀ PX ï Colonel Karen Stout had nothing in particular to report.  She indicated that the new supplies ordered 
for the coming airshow season have now been priced.  The inventory of pins still needs to be reviewed so 
that those currently not in stock, which we do not wish to restock, can be removed from the display board.  
That will have to occur either prior to the first airshow of the season or during that airshow.  The most re-
cent order for t-shirts (black) with a picture of the J2K-2, placed with ShirtMagic, consisted of 2 small, 4 
medium and 4 large shirts costing $109.  Four have since been sold and a further 10 will need to be pur- 
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                 Minutes (continued) 
 
     chased for stock with some additional extra-large shirts in the mix.  However, ShirtMagic appears to have 
been bought out by CustomInk, the same firm that provided an unsatisfactory product to us last year.  Colo-
nel Collette will explore the possibility of procuring the required t-shirts from CustomInk or another ven-
dor.  If timely delivery is possible, he will pay for the order so that it can be on hand prior to the seasonôs 
first airshow (Warbirds Over the Beach). 

 

Ŀ Recruiting ï Colonel Collette noted that CAF Headquarters will pass along information about our organiza-
tion to new CAF colonels within our geographic region but, due to privacy considerations, will not furnish 
us with e-mail, phone number or mailing address information. 

 

Ŀ Fund Raising ï The sale of the Squadronôs two 20 ton aircraft jacks to the Fighter Factory for $650 has now 
been completed and the jacks have been picked up. Some discussion took place regarding what assets that 
the Squadron possesses, but doesnôt need, that can be sold.  Among the items available for sale are the old 
L-5 engine and its engine stand and Wright R1820 engine parts (starter, generator, fuel pump, etc.).  

 

Ŀ Social Report ï Colonel Larry Stout had nothing in particular to report. 
 

Ŀ Sunshine Committee ï Colonel Collette again noted that Colonel Thomas Hendrickson is ill and about to 
undergo a regimen of treatments including radiation, surgery and chemo therapy.  As a result, his efforts on 
behalf of the Squadron will be severely limited until he has had a chance to make a full recovery.  The 
Squadronôs thoughts and best wishes are with him. 

 

Ŀ ODS/EAA Pancake Breakfast ï Colonel Collette reported on behalf of Colonel John Friesz and advised 
that Marchôs Pancake Breakfast resulted in revenues of $146.  Proceeds from the Squadronôs Bake Sale 
amounted to a further $26.  64 meals were sold and 22 aircraft flew in. 

 

Unfinished Business: 
 

Å The Squadronôs Chevy Tahoe truck air conditioning unit must be repaired or replaced prior to the summer 
months.  Colonel Tom McNamara is picking up the truck and taking it to a repair facility.  Colonel Fisher 
previously agreed to pay half the bill. 

 

Å A suggestion was made that the Squadron consider buying a ticket for a ride on the B-17, Sentimental Jour-
ney and raffle it off.  The cost to buy a ticket is $425 for Radio Room/Waist Gunner seats or $850 Naviga-
tor/Bombardier seats.  A decision will be made after conferring with the Finance Officer. 

 

Å The picture of USMC markings on the fuselage of the OY-1 to improve its visibility as a Marine Corps air-
craft was passed around.  Colonel Collette noted that Colonel Mike Spalding is attempting to obtain the ex-
act dimensions of the letters so that suitable decals can be ordered. 

 

Å Colonel Raf Collado is checking out what the Squadron hosting a formation clinic sometime this year at the 
Hampton Roads Executive Airport would entail.  Colonel Collette noted that CAF Regulation 60-1 requires 
that, for any unit to host a formation clinic, the CAF member(s) serving as instructor(s) or check pilot(s) 
must hold a valid CAF Training Squadron One (TRARON) card.  Anyone already holding a current nation-
al Formation and Safety Team (FAST) card, can normally obtain an equivalent TRARON card by contact-
ing the TRARON unit (http://www.traron.org/). 

 

Å Colonel Collette indicated that he would advise CAF Headquarters to place the Squadronôs two aircraft 
back in flying status, for insurance purposes, as of 1 May. 

 

Å Colonel Collette noted that he had placed a note in the Social Flight webpage to the effect that the Squad-
ron would be hosting a fly-in at the Franklin Airport on 12 August.  The possibility of prize awards for spot 
landings or flour bombing competitions and participation from an antique car club was suggested.  More 
detailed discussions will be held next month. 

                                                                                                         (continued next page) 

http://www.traron.org/
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Minutes (continued) 

 
New Business: 

 
Å Colonel Karst suggested, with the impending departure of Colonel John Friesz, that the Squadron nomi-
nate a new POC to coordinate with Connie (EAA Chapter 339) each month when setting up and getting 
ready for the pancake breakfast. 

 
Å Colonel Barrett pointed out that the PX tables need to be replaced as they are in poor condition.  Colonel 
Collette will try to come up with price and availability information. 

 
¶ The next Squadron meeting will take place at 10 AM on Saturday 13 May 2017 in the conference room of 
the Franklin Airport operations building.   

                                             χυ 9ÅÁÒÓ !ÇÏȣȢ  
 

      The first few months of war with Japan in WWII were quite disastrous for the U.S. and the Allies.  In Jan-
uary 1942, Admiral King, the Navyôs top officer, and his operations officer, Capt. Francis S. Low, were dis-
cussing how the Navy might pull off a really spectacular diversionary raid on Japan as a proper retaliation for 
the attack on Pearl Harbor.  Getting close enough to Tokyo, while avoiding Japanese air defenses, was the 
problem.  The proposed solution, from LtCol Jimmy Doolittle, was to use B-25s flying from an aircraft carri-
er, then bombing Japanese targets and continuing on to land at airfields in China.   Gen. ñHapò Arnold, Com-
mander of the Army Air Force, agreed to this plan, and asked Doolittle to prepare the B-25s, while Capt. 
Donald Duncan worked out details of the Navy units and organization requirements. 
 
      So 18 B-25Bs from the 17th Bomb Group, with their 5-man crews and selected ground personnel 

(mechanics, electricians, and armorers) went to Eglin Field, Florida, to practice short takeoffs on a strip 

marked off with the length of a carrier deck.  Meanwhile, the Navy organized a Task Group consisting of car-

riers USS Hornet (CV-8) and USS Enterprise (CV-6), four cruisers, eight destroyers, and two oilers.  After 

only one monthôs preparation, 16 of the B-25s and their crews flew to Sacramento and then to Naval Air Sta-

tion Alameda on San Francisco Bay, where they were loaded aboard Hornet on 1 April (two of the B-25s 

were left behind due to lack of space on the carrier flight deck).  Hornetôs CO, Capt. Marc Mitscher, had only 

just learned about this mission only a few days before.  The ship sailed the next day, along with cruisers USS 

Vincennes and USS Nashville, and four destroyers.  They met the Enterprise group, including cruisers USS 

Northampton and USS Salt Lake City and their four destroyers, on 13 April at a point between Midway Is-

land and the western Aleutians, and headed for the intended launching position about 500 miles east of To-

kyo.  The entire Task Group was under the command of Vice Admiral William F, Halsey, Jr, in flagship En-

terprise. 

ðððððððððððððððððððððððððððððððððððððððððððððððððð

      After the planes took off, they were supposed to land at the nearest Chinese-held airfield, which was just 

within their maximum range, but due to concerns about the known lack of Chinese government security and 

delays in getting permission to land there, they never had a final destination before taking off.  Nor was Brig. 

Gen. Claire Chennault, CO of the Flying Tigers and senior American officer in China, even informed that 

these planes would be landing at one of his airfields.  This all became irrelevant when the Task Group encoun-

tered Japanese picket boats early on the morning of 18 April, and although Enterprise planes sank one of them, 

a warning was sent to Japanese authorities.  VAdm Halsey then gave the order to launch the B-25s immediate-

ly, while the ships were still 668 miles from Tokyo.  As it turned out, the Japanese thought it would be another 

day or two before the carriers would be in range, not knowing about the B-25s, so they were unprepared to de-

fend against the raiders.                                                             

(continued next page) 
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     Each of the planes dropped their four 500lb bombs on military and industrial targets in six different cities, 
including Tokyo, but only did relatively minor damage.  Thirteen crashed in China, two went down off the 
coast, and one that was having fuel system problems landed at Vladivostok, Russia, where the crew was in-
terned for 13 months before being released in Persia. One crewman was killed in a parachute descent, four 
were drowned, and eight were captured by the Japanese, who executed three, while a fourth died of starvation 
in prison camp.  Of the 80 crewmen, only Lt. Dick Cole, Doolittleôs navigator, now over 100, still survives.  He 
visited with the ODS folks at an airshow at Elizabeth City Coast Guard Air Station a number of years ago, alt-
hough he was primarily interested in seeing B-25 ñPanchitoò ï but he was quite a guy! 
 
     There were three major results of the mission:  1) an immediate major boost in morale for U.S. citizens, 2) 
because the Japanese thought the planes had come from Midway, they started making plans for their fateful 
attack on it, and 3) four Japanese fighter groups were then tied down in Japan.  Before the ships arrived at Pearl 
Harbor on 25 April, hoping for a rest (which they didnôt get, due to imminent operations in the Coral Sea), En-
terprise planes sunk 16 enemy patrol craft. Another one surrendered to cruiser Nashville and its crew taken 
prisoner.  One of these crewmen said he had awakened his skipper to look at ñtwo of our beautiful carriersò.  
The skipper looked through his binoculars and remarked ñtheyôre beautiful alright, but theyôre not ours!ò, then 
went below and shot himself. 
 
        Adm. Halsey wrote (in 1947) ñIn my opinion, their flight was one of the most courageous deeds in all mil-
itary historyò.   Col. Doolittle was awarded the Medal of Honor, and later became commanding general of the 
Eighth Air Force during the air battles over Europe.  The Hornet was sunk in October 1942 at the battle of the 
eastern Solomons, after only one year in commission.  The Enterprise participated in every battle in the Pacific, 
earning more battle decorations than any other Navy ship, and was mothballed after the war.  In 1958, when 
Halsey learned that the Navy was going to scrap the ship, he tried to save it, but was told he would have to 
come up with $250,000 (the estimated scrap value).  He started a fund-raising campaign, but died of a stroke 
before getting all the money, so the Navy scrapped their most historic ship ever! 
 

There have been many articles and several books written about the Doolittle raid, including ñThirty Seconds 

Over Tokyoò by Ted Lawson (one of Doolittleôs B-25 pilots).  The narrative above is primarily from Samuel 

Eliot Morisonôs ñHistory of United States Naval Operations in World War IIò, Volume III (1948, many reprints 

through 1975) which is based on the Hornetôs Action Report and the post-war write-up by Col. S.L.A. Marshall 

for the War Department. Also, there are many articles and books about the B-25! 

B-25B Mitchell, not necessarily one of the Doolittle raiders.  Note no tail gun turret. 



April 2017                                                 Taildragger                                                        Page 10 

Honoring American Military Aviation through Flight, Exhibition and Remembrance  

 
Old Dominion Squadron,  

EAA Chapter 339  

Cook Up Monthly Pancake Breakfasts  
The Commemorative Air Forceôs Old Dominion 

Squadron and EAA Chapter 339 of Chesapeake, 

Virginia cook up pancake breakfasts once again in 

2017 on the fourth Saturday of each month (except 

December). Each pancake breakfast takes place in  

the Old Dominion Squadronôs hangar at Franklin 

Municipal Airport (FKN) in Franklin, Virginia. 

Breakfast is served from 8:30 to 10:30 AM. The cost 

per person is a $7.00 donation. 

 

Pancake breakfasts are jointly prepared by the Old 

Dominion Squadron and EAA Chapter 339. Both 

organizations will need volunteers at the Squadronôs 

hangar each month to assist.  

 
 

 

2017 

 
 

April 22 
 

May 27 
 

June 24 
 

July 22 
 

August 26 
 

September 23 
 

October 28 
 

November 25 
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ODS PX 

Reminder  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Charitable  

Planning  
An easy way to make a planned gift 

is by including a bequest in your 

will. Through a bequest, you can 

make your wishes known today 

without relinquishing needed assets 

during your lifetime. Both large and 

small bequests can play a major role 

in the Squadron's development. 

 

A bequest to the Squadron can  

be included in the body of your  

Last Will and Testament or in an  

addition to it through a codicil.  

To name the Squadron as the  

beneficiary, please use its legal 

name, "CAF Old Dominion  

Squadron." 

 

As with lifetime gifts, a specific  

purpose may be designated for the 

use of your bequest. If this is your 

desire, you or your lawyer should 

contact ODS to make sure the  

language used in your will correctly 

states the restrictions. Testamentary 

gifts to the Squadron are typically 

deductible for estate tax purposes 

and may be made in several ways. 

The Old Dominion Squadron is 

looking for several volunteers to 

attend each air show and other 

scheduled events throughout the 

2017 tour season. ODS volunteers 

will be needed to help transport and 

setup the PX as well as support PX 

sales activities during these events.  

 

Contact CAF Col Karen Stout,  

PX Officer, for more volunteer  

information as well as to sign  

up for specific shows during the 

coming year.  

 

Future issues of  Taildragger will 

list 2017 Operations event additions 

and updates. 

ODS                           

Birthdays  

  

 ODS Membership Meetings  
 

2017 
 
 
 

May 13@ FKN 
 

June 19 @ FKN 
 

July 8 @ FKN 
 

August 12 @ FKN 
 

September 9 @ FKN 
 

October 14 @ FKN 
 

November 11 @FKN 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

FKN:  
Franklin Municipal  

Airport, Franklin, Virginia 
 

PVG:  
Hampton Roads  
Executive Airport,  
Chesapeake, Virginia 

 
 
 
 
 

CAF Col Karen Stout  
PX Officer 

 

CAF Col Thomas Hendrickson 

Apr 2  

 

CAF Col Ronald Martin  

Apr 12  
 

CAF Col Marion Cecconi  
Apr14 

 
CAF Col Ben Wainwright  

Apr 17 
 

CAF Col Michael Kuhnert  
Apr 23 

 
CAF Col Ed Aronson  

Apr 26 

CAF/ODS   

Anniversaries  

CAF Col Saul Lowe 
15 years 

 
CAF Col Mary Ann Lucas 

21 years 
 

CAF Col Jerry Gorman 
36 years 
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ODS 2016 Adopt A Hangar Program  

The Old Dominion Squadronôs Adopt A Hangar program  

continues in 2017. To adopt the Squadronôs  

Franklin Municipal Airport hangar in Franklin, Virginia,  

an ODS member or any other interested individual agrees to  

contribute as much as they can toward one or more monthsô rent.  

Current monthly rent is $650. Anyone contributing to one month's rent, at one time or over a period of  

several months, is eligible for a ride in one of the Squadronôs aircraft. 

For more Old Dominion Squadron Adopt A Hangar  

information and contribution opportunities,  

contact ODS Finance Officer or CAF Col Bob Collette, ODS Unit Leader/Adjutant.  

Make your checks payable to the Old Dominion Squadron, CAF.  

     

 

JANUARY 2016 

CAF Col Buck Barrett  

CAF Col Ed Lucas  

FEBRUARY 2016 

CAF Col Buck Barrett  

CAF Col Bob Collette*  

CAF Col Ed Lucas  
 

*Full Month 

MARCH 2016 

CAF Col Ed Lucas  

Anonymous*  
 

*Full Month 

APRIL 2016 

CAF Col Buck Barrett  

CAF Col Marion Cecconi*  

CAF Col Ed Lucas  
 

*Full Month 

MAY 2016 

CAF Col Buck Barrett  

CAF Col Ed Lucas  
 
 

JUNE 2016 

CAF Col Ed Lucas  
 

  
. 

 

  

 
 

(But this one wonôt fit in the hangar!) 
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Make all checks payable to:  
Old Dominion Squadron, CAF   

 

Mail application and payment to:   
 

CAF Col Bob Collette 
Squadron Leader/Adjutant/Recruiting 

4707Jolliff Woods Drive 
Chesapeake, Virginia 23321-1335 

SIGNATURE                                                                                                  DATE 

I have enclosed my first year dues. I also understand that I must be a CAF Colonel in good standing or have sent my 
Colonel application to Commemorative Air Force HQ prior to joining the Old Dominion Squadron. 

 

$50.00 (if joining in October, November or December), $35.00 (if joining in January, February or March),  
$25.00 (if joining in April, May or June), $15.00 (if joining in July, August or September). 

 

WHAT SQUADRON ACTIVITIES ARE YOU MOST INTERESTED IN? 
 

5Flying                                 5Maintenance                                5Restoration                                 5Social/Historical 
 
WHAT SKILLS WOULD YOU BRING TO THE SQUADRON? 
 

5Computing    5Maintenance    5Photography    5Salesmanship    5Technical/Creative Writing    5Woodworking 
 
5Other 

 

ARE YOU A PILOT?               5Student                       5 Private                        5Commercial                         5ATR 

 

CAF COLONEL ID NUMBER                                     LIFE MEMBER?                        DATE JOINED 

 

NAME 
 
MAILING ADDRESS 
 
 
                                (CITY)                                          (STATE)                                        (ZIP) 
 
HOME PHONE                                                                   BUSINESS PHONE 
 
CELL                                                        FAX                                                         E-MAIL 
 
PROFESSION                                                                    COMPANY & TITLE 
 
IF RETIRED, PAST PROFESSION                                    COMPANY 
 
DATE OF BIRTH                                     MARRIED?                   IF YES, SPOUSEôS NAME 

Old Dominion Squadron  

Membership Application  


